Board of Directors Meeting
CMT/ABATE

VFW Post 4641

215 Marshall Stuart Drive

Dickson, Tennessee 37055

September 12, 2010

The meeting was called to order by Brooklyn Tom at 1:04p.m.

Pledge to the flag.

Jack opened the meeting with a message and prayer. 

Roll Call by Secretary, 24 present, 2 absent (North East TN – not excused and Volunteer – not excused)
	ABATE ROLL CALL
	
	
	
	
	

	12-Sep-10
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Present
	
	Absent

	Corp Director
	Brooklyn Tom 
	X
	
	

	Asst. Corp Director
	Dean Lucas
	X
	
	

	Corporate Secretary
	Brenda Redditt
	X
	
	

	Corporate Treasure
	Bette Stewart
	X
	
	

	Legislative
	
	Scott McColpin
	X
	
	

	Safety & Education
	Batman
	
	X
	
	

	Membership
	Joy Copous
	X
	
	

	Newspaper
	Donna Ramsey
	X
	
	

	Products
	
	Kevin Chapnick
	X
	
	

	Activities Director
	Kevin Chapnick
	X
	
	

	Chaplain
	
	Jack Jones
	X
	
	

	NCOM
	
	Brooklyn Tom
	X
	
	

	MRF
	
	Dean Lucas
	X
	
	

	Webmaster
	Bob Celmer
	X
	
	

	At Large/Sgt at Arms
	Johann Forbus
	X
	
	

	PR/Communication
	Carol Simpson
	X
	
	

	Parliamentarian
	Open
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Charters
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Buffalo River
	Lisa Darden
	X
	
	

	Dickson/Humphreys
	Terry Davis (Beefy)
	X
	
	

	Knoxville
	
	Maureen Quaranto
	X
	
	

	Music City
	Wendell Baldwin
	X
	
	

	Nashville
	
	Jack Jones
	X
	
	

	North East Tenn
	Jack Wolff
	
	
	X

	Robertson County
	Roland Verchota
	X
	
	

	Smith/Wilson
	Bulitt (George Patrick)
	X
	
	

	Sumner County
	Mark Davis
	X
	
	

	Tennessee Valley
	Mark 'Yog' Moore
	X
	
	

	Upper Cumberland
	Sue Sloane
	
	X
	
	

	Volunteer
	
	Danny Sullivan
	
	
	X

	Wheels of Thunder
	Bob Celmer
	X
	
	



Maureen’s MOTION: To approve the June 12, 2010 minutes as posted on the 


Web-site. 

Dean seconded the motion. 
A vote was taken with the show of sticks and the motion passed unanimously.   


No discussion.

All charters gave an overview of activities that each charter has planned in the future and the events that had been held since the last BOD.
Director Statement
Brooklyn Tom stated that he is really pleased with everyone doing their job without having to be told what they need to do. He believes that the organization is headed in the right direction.
Assistance Director
Dean asked the charters to please “do not send any more cash” to the home office. The money could be stolen or lost. According to the by-laws in Article 5, Section 3 under D. (see below) membership funds must to be sent to the home office in the form of a check. He asked that all directors please make sure their charter is adhering to this By-Law requirement. 
D. Charter Treasurer:  The Charter Treasurer shall maintain a record of income and distribution of all funds and report monthly to the Corporate Treasurer on the financial condition of the local Charter.  And also forward Membership funds to the Corporate Treasurer in the form of a Charter Check.

Secretary
The Secretary had nothing to report.

Treasurer
Bette stated the current income through August was $2,726.62. We are doing well with new membership and renewals. At the end of August the state had a balance of $9,364 in the Checking and PayPal accounts and we should receive more grant money in 2011. 

Safety and Education
Last year Batman worked with the Department of Tourism to have an East Tennessee Motorcycle Trail map published. Carol passed out “The Long and Winding Road” which is the map that was the result of this project.
Carol stated that Cecil, Mark, Lisa, Batman, Betty, and Carol attended a meeting with the Department of Safety last month to discuss several different items. One of the items discussed was the cable barriers on Tennessee highways. The Tennessee Highway Department does not have any proof that these barriers are dangerous. Carol asked if anyone has any factual information that the barriers are costing lives or causing citizens to be maimed, to please send this information to her. 

Another item discussed was the 2011 grant that should increase in 2011. Our application for the 2011 grant must be filed by December 1. Some of the items discussed to be paid in next years grant is the “Look Twice Safe a Life” sign program, advertising on the screen in movie theaters, and beer goggles. The “beer goggles”, if agreed upon, will be one of the educational projects for next year. One idea is to set up a course at one of our events (example - swap meet) to demonstrate to individuals how little you have to drink for them to become driving impaired. Kevin has found a Web-site that has the information we will need to set up a course. More information will be forth coming on the grant application at a later date. 

Membership 
Joy stated that new membership and renewals are doing great. The charters that were not in the top three still had a great membership drive. Below are the individual charter results.
Buffalo River 8
Dickson Humphreys 13

Music City 10

Nashville 1

North East 1

Knoxville 1
Robertson County 5

Smith Wilson 6
Sumner 4

Tennessee Valley 3

Volunteer 4
Wheels of Thunder 17
The 1st place winner was Buffalo River with 8 new members and 80% increase. The 2nd place winner was Volunteer with 4 new members and 50% increase. The 3rd place winner was Music City with 10 new members and 29% increase.

Joy thanked everyone for working so hard to increase our membership and by keeping a positive attitude would certainly help increase our membership in the future. Beefy challenged every charter to try to keep his charter from winning the trophy next BOD meeting. 

Newspaper
Donna stated the newspaper is much better now than when she took over this position. The newspaper has been ready for print on time each month. If anyone would like to receive the newspaper by e-mail, please contact her. The more e-mail copies that we send out will reduce our expenses. She has really enjoyed producing the newspaper and hopes to continue to do so.  Carol said that grant money paid for the colored inside pages of the August newspaper and Amy did the set up for those pages. 
Products
Kevin stated he will balance the books for products by the next board meeting. He can send each charter product if they are having an event if they will give him enough lead time to do so. He asked if anyone has information on suppliers where we can purchase new merchandise to please give him the information. The big size shirts are sold fairly quickly so if you see one that you like you need to purchase quickly. He will produce an Excel spreadsheet with a list of our products and prices so the charters will know what is available. In the future, this list will also be available on the Web-site.

Activities
Kevin stated if you are having an event, the information must be sent to him at least 1 month (earlier is preferred) before the event is held so he will have adequate time to obtain insurance. If an event is from Friday noon to Sunday noon, the event is counted as a 3 day event and insurance must be paid for 3 days. Normally a 1 to 2 day event is $150 with a $35 sanction fee. Your event can use the AMA logo on the flyer and if AMA is furnished the information in time the event will be listed on AMA’s Web-site. They have 300,000 members so the event will be provided to a lot of people; however, you must give them at least a 3 month lead time. 
As far as the insurance paper work goes, the sign in sheet (colored one) must be filled out completely and everyone attending the event must sign this form including vendors. Minors have a different form to fill out. All forms must be completed and returned to AMA within fourteen days. This means that each charter must return the form to Kevin within 7 days. This will give him time to complete the rest of the paperwork to be mailed to AMA. 
We currently have 3 referees for AMA. Terry and Cecil will try to complete the requirement to become referees. In order to apply you must be an AMA member and currently the membership fee is $39 a year. Each charter should have a member from their charter that is a qualified referee. We did have an accident at the STR and AMA is taking care of this matter. 
We will have a state wide poker run in 2011 and any proceeds will go to the state. Each charter is responsible for trying to get at least 10 sponsors. The tentative month for the run to begin is March. Carol will e-mail a copy of the sponsorship form to the charters….more details will be provided at the next BOD.
Dean asked Kevin if we need to meet at noon at the next BOD meeting to plan the 2011 calendar before our regular meeting. Kevin advised “yes”.

MRF

Dean stated the MRF is against the mandatory roadside stop that may be coming to many towns near you. The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) has asked the law enforcement division to apply for a new request to use taxpayer money designated to pull motorcyclists over and lecture them about safety. This is a huge waste of taxpayer’s money. 
Carol stated on September 23, 24, and 25 in Peoria, Ill, the “Meeting of the Minds” will be held. We will have a “Look Twice Save a Life” booth at this event to show other states how we are presenting our program to our targeted towns. Carol, Cecil, Jerry, and Kevin, will attend.  The 2010 grant money will pay for the booth.  Each person that attends will be responsible for their own expenses. Wheels of Thunder will sponsor Cecil and Sumner is sponsoring Jerry’s expenses except for food.  
Carol’s MOTION: The state will pay Kevin $400.00 for his expenses to “Meeting of the Minds”

Dean and Beefy seconded the motion.

Discussion: Last year Brooklyn Tom was given $600.

Last year Brooklyn Tom flew and this year they will be traveling in cars.

Question called.
A vote was taken with the show of sticks. The motions passed with Bob opposing.
Carol stated last year we donated $600 to the MRF and she would like to see us donate at least that much this year. Bob stated at the last BOD we were having difficulties meeting our obligations and before we start giving away money we should make sure we can take care of the commitments to which we are already obligated. Roland said the economy is so bad we should only give $200. Dean said the MRF was struggling and in the hole $50k. They need the money and expressed the organization is vital and if it goes under, we will have no representation at the federal level. 

Bullitt’s MOTION: A check to be written for $300 to the MRF.


Kevin seconded the motion. 


Discussion: Wendall stated the money that Music City had donated should


go to the MRF and not for Carol’s expenses.


Question called.

A vote was taken with the show of sticks. Sixteen members voted for and Dean opposed. The motion passed.
NCOM
Brooklyn Tom stated the US Defenders program is ready to implement and support motorcycle rights organizations.  They will help organizations with such items as letter writing campaigns, emailing and phoning. Some organizations fear the US Defenders program; however, it is simply a way to be stronger with numbers. The US Defenders have agreed to help if help is needed. 

Webmaster
Bob stated the hits are down approximately one half from this time last year to the Web-site. He thinks it may be the way when someone Googles “Tn Motorcycle” our name does not appear at the top like it did in the past. He has some strategies the he will use with some $25 coupons that he has to see if he can get our Web-site closer to the top when interested parties Google. He has fixed the CMT/ABATE and MAFT link.  We also have some problems with the membership link on our Web-site. The problem will take some time to fix, but Bob will get it corrected as soon as he can. 
At Large/Sgt at Arms
Johann said he took a small part in the STR. He also attended the Bill Haslam “Meet and Greet” social at the Harley Davidson’s in Columbia. He did not get a chance to discuss any issues because of the large crowd.
 He has received 1 new member application to join the At Larger group. 
PR/Communications

Carol stated she wants to make sure everyone understands the process on the “Look Twice Safe a Life” sign program. Each charter must get the information from the towns where the signs that they have been given are installed. We will need to give this information to Department of Safety. She also stated we DO NOT install the sign in towns or cities. The cities/towns must install the signs that we give them. The rule of thumb is small towns can get four signs and larger towns up to twenty. Cecil said the number may vary, as long as, we can balance the total amount of signs that are given out. Most of the signs with the grant money for this year have cities that have been targeted. If anyone is interested in having signs given to a specific city please schedule the event for next year. The schedule is full for 2010. 

Carol stated we still have some members that the e-mail address that she has is not correct. She asked that the charters please send her information on any member that their address has changed.  Carol has made a massive e-mail list and if anyone would like for an event to be e-mailed to her list, please send her a request.
Elections for September

Safety and Education - Brooklyn Tom asked Batman if he was a candidate. Batman stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Batman was unanimously elected.

Membership - Brooklyn Tom asked Joy if she was a candidate. Joy stated no. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any nominees. Al (Jelly Bean) stated he was a candidate. Brooklyn Tom asked if anyone else was interested. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. Brooklyn Tom asked Al to tell the members something about his background. Al stated he had been an activity member of the Wheels of Thunder chapter for 7 or 8 years. He participates and helps with as many events as he possibly can. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Al was unanimously elected.

Newspaper – Brooklyn Tom stated we have 2 candidates for the newspaper position, Donna Rogers and Amy Flatt. He asked Amy to tell the members something about her qualifications. Amy stated that she is new to CMT/ABATE. She is currently the Marketing Director for Schatten Properties. She handles the advertising and marketing for almost 4,000 properties. Carol stated that she completed the colored center fold for the September newspaper. 
Brooklyn Tom asked Donna to tell why she would like to remain in her current position. Donna stated the newspaper is much better today than when she took over the newspaper in 2008. She loves what she does and would like to continue in this position to make the newspaper even better than it is today.
Becky asked if the newspaper position required you to be a member for 1 year before you could run. Carol stated this position is the only paid position in the entire organization. This position is an employee and this individual should not have to be a member for 1 year. 
Brooklyn Tom stated the application process was closed and called for a vote. Brenda passed out the ballots and the vote was taken. Terry Davis and Vicky Crane took up the ballots.
Dean stated according to Article III, Section 2 (see below) the members could vote and waive the requirement that the applicant be a member for 1 year. 
Section 2: All Board of Directors Positions
     Any position on the Board of Directors must be a Member in good standing of C.M.T./ABATE, INC. for a period of at least one (1) year. Board positions shall be described as: Corporate Director, Assistant Corporate Director, Corporate Legislative Officer, Corporate Secretary, Corporate Treasurer, one Committee Chairperson for each committee, and one Charter Representative. These time requirements may be waived for the Charter Representatives and State Committee Chairperson
Bob stated board members vote, but chair members may or may not vote. He stated we need to up-date the BY-LAWS. Newspaper is not a voting position why is there a 1 year requirement for newspaper chair?
Kevin asked Dean to read the BY-LAWS again. Dean read again. Carol stated that a newspaper committee has a different structure. Jerry stated there is a reason for the 1 year requirement. The individual should be in good standing with the organization. 

Dean’s MOTION: Waive to be a member for 1 year to run for the current open newspaper position.


Maureen seconded the motion. 

Discussion: Keith said the only time that qualifies to waive the 1 year membership is when a position is vacant. 

All of the first ballots that had already been handed out were destroyed. Brooklyn Tom called for a new vote. Brenda passed out a new ballot and a vote was taken. Terry Davis and Vicki Crane counted the ballots. The recounted votes were Amy 14 and Donna 5. Amy was elected the new newspaper editor. 

Products - Brooklyn Tom asked Kevin if he was a candidate. Kevin stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Kevin was unanimously elected.

Activities - Brooklyn Tom asked Kevin if he was a candidate. Kevin stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Kevin was unanimously elected.

Chaplin - Brooklyn Tom asked Jack if he was a candidate. Jack stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Jack was unanimously elected.

MRF - Brooklyn Tom asked Dean if he was a candidate. Dean stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Dean was unanimously elected.

NCOM - Brooklyn Tom stated he was candidate for NCOM. He asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Brooklyn Tom was unanimously elected.

Webmaster - Brooklyn Tom asked Bob if he was a candidate. Bob asked if anyone was interested in being the Webmaster. No one replied. Bob told Brooklyn Tom he would be a candidate. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Dean was unanimously elected.

PR/Communications - Brooklyn Tom asked Carol if she was a candidate. Carol stated yes. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Carol was unanimously elected.

Parliamentarian - Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any other candidate besides Johann.  There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Johann was unanimously elected.

Johann stated since he was elected Parliamentarian he would resign from the Sgt at Arms position but would remain as the At Large position. 

Sgt at Arms - Brooklyn Tom asked if anyone was interesting in running for the position of Sgt at Arms. Bullitt stated he would run. Brooklyn Tom asked if there were any additional nominees. There were none; therefore, the application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Bullitt was unanimously elected.

Legislative - Brooklyn Tom stated since Scott was the only applicant that had sent in a resume by the required deadline, he would be the only candidate. The application process was closed. A vote was taken by the show of sticks and Scott was unanimously elected.

Legislative
Scott passed around a list of the projected winners and which races will be close in the impending election. He asked everyone to get involved and try to help elect the right candidate. He also asked each member to contact their city clerk to see how many registered motorcycles are in their county. 
On October 2, will be the legislative retreat at Carol’s house and everyone is welcome to attend. Each charter should have at least one member to attend. We will have an open discussion on what bills we should submit. We will have new elected officials in November and hopefully we will have some that will work with us in getting the laws changed for the betterment of all motorcyclists. 
Should CMT/ABATE buy land?
Betty said she would like to see us increase our cash reserve to purchase land. We would need a piece of property that we could hold our meetings, events, and rent out to other interested parties. The first thing we have to do is have enough money for a down payment. We need to form a committee to look into this adventure. Since real estate is so depressed right now there are some good deals if we had the funds. More information will be provided about purchasing land at the December BOD. Dean and Brooklyn Tom also agree we need to try to purchase property. 


Bob’s MOTION: Disband Volunteer Charter.

Dean seconded the motion.

Discussion: Wheel of Thunder received a letter from an individual that wanted to join after attending the Linden ride. Danny advised them they had not held a meeting in months and the Volunteer Charter was not an active charter. 

The charters money should be returned to state.

The new member should be move to the At Large group.
A vote was taken and twelve members voted for and 2 against. Jack and Kevin voted against.


Dean’s MOTION: To increase membership from $25.00 year to $30.00.


Batman seconded the motion.


Discussion: Mark opposed the increase because we are trying to increase our 


membership and the country is in a recession. Individuals are struggling to

make their bills. 

Carol asked Dean to amend his motion and Dean said no.


Bob read off a list of amounts that other states were paying for membership 


and $25.00 was in line with other states.

Lee stated $30 is a reasonable amount but “now” is not a good time to increase  because of the economy.


Question called.

A vote was taken and 6 voted for and 9 voted against. The motion did not pass.

Brooklyn Tom stated we must have money to pay our bills. Becky said Sumner Charter would like to see a plan and goals from the CMT/ABATE board. Lee said that membership fees will not provide enough funds to run an organization. Mark challenged each charter to make sure each member received a notification 2 months prior to their membership expiring so the member would have time to renew.    

Dean’s MOTION: To eliminate lifetime memberships.
No one seconded.

Discussion: Dean stated after 8 years and 8 months the $200 membership’s fee is gone. Wendell stated he is a lifetime member and he would be willing to pay a small maintenance ever few years.  Lisa asked how many lifetime members have moved or passed. We need to send out postcard and if we do not receive a response we need to stop sending out the newsletter. Dean said that any address that is incorrect the post office notifies us. Mark said the lifetime members are the members that are committed to the organization and we get our moneys worth from them. Carol said Betty is working on a post card project and we need to wait and see what the results are before we do anything else.

The motion was tabled to next meeting.

Jerry’s MOTION: CMT/ABATE officially opposes the cable barriers  

that are being placed on Tennessee highways. 


Lisa seconded the motion.

Discussion: In some locations motorcyclists and cars have no where to go because there are no medians available. The cable barriers are cheaper to install, but the state did not take into consideration the amount of labor it would cost to mow around or repair. Carol said she would try to gather some information from other states at the Meeting of the Minds conference at the end of this month and advise at the next BOD.
Questions called.

A vote was taken by a show of sticks. Twelve members were for and Kevin abstained.
A drawing was held for 50/50. TJ was the winner.
A drawing was held for the Rider Education course and Sumner’s Charter won the drawing. The charter was instructed to get with Bette for payment details.

The next BOD will be held December 12, at the VFW in Dickson, Tennessee.


Dean’s MOTION: To adjourn the meeting.


Scott seconded the motion.
The motion passed and the meeting was adjourned at 5:20p.m.
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